Faculty Senate

March 11, 2009 Minutes

3:30 p.m.-5:00 p.m.

Present:  Ayoubi, Chopra, Dahlhoff, Davis, Feinstein, Griffith, Hegland, Holliday,  Kreitzberg, Montfort, Moritz, Morris, Ostrov, Powers, Prior, Riley, Unger, White
Absent:  Boepple, Curry, Fedder, Goldstein, He, Kamas, Kesten, Li, Numan, Pan, Quatman, Wilson, Popalisky, Marketing Department

Invitied Participants:  Don Dodson, Senior Vice Provost; Carol Gittens, Director of Assessmet; Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies; Helen Moritz, Faculty Senate Council Committee on Hiatus between Rank and Tenure Committee Terms
I.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer with the following remarks:  

· Withdrawal dates:  The Provost in conjunction with the Academic Affairs Committee have agreed that the 7th  week will be last time to withdraw with a W to take effect fall quarter 2009.  A student can withdraw in the 4th week without a W.  
· Planning Action Council:  discussion focused on the WASC accreditation.

· Faculty Affairs Committee:  the Committee is making great progress on the Anti-Harassment Policy and will make a presentation to the Council at a future meeting.

· Name change of Faculty Senate and Faculty Senate Council:  the Staff Senate has asked the Council to consider a name change to align with their recent name change.  The Council did not agree to any name change.  It was suggested that the difference between the Faculty Senate and Faculty Senate Council be explained at the orientation for  new faculty in the fall.

II.  Assessment

Carol, Don, and Diane made a joint presentation beginning by stating that they understand faculty concerns in this area and realize that faculty are not trained for assessment and program review.  They agreed that effective assessment strategies are difficulty to develop.

Two terms were defined:  Program review refers to periodic evaluation of an academic program based on a self study that examines all aspects of the program, including student learning outcomes.  Assessment refers to collection and analysis of quantitative or qualitative evidence about what students actually learn in relation to specified objectives.  There are three different levels of assessment:  course, program, and institution.  
The mandate for assessments and program reviews comes from federal regulations, accrediting agencies, the Board of Trustees, and the University administration.    To step away from any of these would ultimately affect the acquisition of federal financial aid loans, federal grants, and transfer of credits.  

They agree that these processes are burdensome partly because they are new with a steep learning curve, but also because of simultaneous initiatives – student learning assessment, program review, the Core, the WASC self study, and specialized accreditation self studies.
Some common correctable mistakes noted in making assessments and program reviewing:  

· setting more objectives that can reasonable by assessed

· setting unclear objectives

· assessing the same objective too frequently

· using unnecessary time-consuming methods

· designing add-ons rather than using existing course assignments or      program activities

· not using data provided by Institutional Research

· not integrating the University self study with a professional accreditation self study, with a supplement to address specific University questions

Help with all assessment endeavors is available by contacting Carol Ann Gittens.  Don Dodson can provide assistance with program review expectations and design.  The dean’s offices can provide feedback and support for both assessment and program review.  

An 8-year program review cycle will be proposed by the Provost to the Academic Affairs Committee.  Hiring of staff to help with program review is not an option as WASC requires full faculty involvement.  Programs may request exceptions to the program review guidelines or calendar if such changes would be conducive to a more effective program review.  
Please see http://www.scuedu/provost/assessment for more information.
III.  Rank and Tenure Committee Terms

Helen Moritz referred to the six recommendations of the Committee:
· Retain the current policy whereby a faculty member is eligible for election to a full three-year term after serving a one-year uncompleted term, for a maximum of four years consecutive service.  

· To increase the period between terms to three years (from the current two).

· To revise the language of “Qualifications” c.1 in the Faculty Senate Election Rules to reflect the increase to a three-year interval and to remove the ambiguity of the current statement, as follows (changes underlined):

Faculty members shall not serve more than four consecutive years in rank 
and tenure committee service.  A faculty member elected to a one-year uncompleted term is eligible for election to a full three-year term immediately following the one-year term.  After serving a two-year uncompleted term or a full three-year term in rank and tenure committee service, a faculty member is ineligible for further rank and tenure committee service for a period of three years.
· To give faculty who have served four terms of R&T committee service the option of exemption from further R&T committee service.  The committee recommends adding a new section c.3 to “Qualifications” to read as follows:

A faculty member who has completed a total of twelve years in rank and tenure committee service has the prerogative of being exempted from further rank and tenure committee service.

· The committee recommends revising Section a) of “Concurrent Service and Eligibility” to read as follows:

Faculty members already serving on or newly elected to a college or school rank and tenure committee are not eligible for election to the University committee; hence, their names will not be placed on the ballot for the University committee.
· The committee recommends these policies for Arts and Sciences, Business, and Engineering.  The committee leaves it to ECPPM to consider whether they wish to adopt any or all of them in light of their particular staffing issues.

After discussion about changing the hiatus between terms to three years, it was suggested that Engineering be removed from the first sentence of the last recommendation and added to the second sentence because of the small number of eligible candidates in these two schools.  

Helen will forward the comments from today’s discussion to the committee and report back to the Council at a later meeting.
Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.  

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.   Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

